
Minutes of the Federation Assembly Meeting
April 28, 2013 at the Blossom Festival

San Francisco City College, San Francisco, California

In attendance: 

Hollis Radin, (Vice President)
Loui Tucker (Secretary)
Sabine Zappe (Treasurer)
Gary Anderson (Let’s Dance! magazine)
Adony Beniares (Archives)
Becky Beniares (Archives)
Laura Douglass (Finance)
Ken Kaye (Insurance)
Bill Lidicker (Parliamentarian)
Ken McGreevy (Nominations)
Cricket Raybern (Research)
Marion Rose (Membership)
Luiselle Yakas (Institutes)

Joe Croco (member)
Kevin Greek (member)
Marija Hillis (member)
Nancy Kaye (member)
Memo Keswick (member)
Louise Lidicker (member)
Mel Mann (member)
Esther Mann (member)
Mandy Stracke (member)

The meeting was called to order at 10:35 AM. A quorum was present. It was noted that
Federation President Lucy Chang was unavoidably detained in Houston due to bad weather
conditions.  Vice President Hollis Radin ran the meeting.

Approval of the Minutes
In the interest of time, it was agreed that the minutes of the prior meetings that needed
to be approved would not be read.  The minutes of the meeting held in Berkeley at the
Festival of the Oaks were approved. The minutes of the meeting held in Sacramento at
the Camellia Festival meeting were approved.

The Treasurer’s Report was submitted by Sabine Zappe. See attached.  After a few
items were questioned and discussed, the report was accepted.

The Membership report was submitted by Marion Rose. See attached.  The new
member, Eva O’Rourke, was approved. There was some discussion about members
due to be dropped.  The report was accepted.

Ken Kaye, Insurance Chair, provided his report. See attached. Some clubs provided a
range instead of a firm total number of members, so Ken set the total number of
dancers at 1260 and provided that number to the insurance companies. The insurance
companies will multiply that number times their rate and provide him with a premium to
be paid for coverage for the years.  Ken and his committee will use the same tiered
approach as in prior years to come up with a premium to be charged to each club.

Loui Tucker presented an analysis of the change in club membership comparing the
number of dancers reported 2012 the numbers of dancers reported in 2013. See
attached.  Although a few clubs have experienced an increase in the number of
dancers, the total number of dancers insured through Federation clubs has decreased.  
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There was some discussion about the ups and downs in club membership.  We were
reminded that there are many clubs in Northern California that choose not to insure
their clubs through the Federation, so the total number of dancers covered by
Federation insurance is not truly indicative of the total number of dancers in this area. 

Loui said she planned to contact the Country Swingers Dance Club re their membership
increase and perhaps write up an article about what they did.  Gary Anderson said he
knows enough about Carol Friedman’s group (Petaluma Snap-Y Dancers) to write a
similar article. He reported that Carol did a terrific job at the New Dancers Festival and
had a distinct advantage because the hall used for the New Dancers Festival is the
same one she uses for her group.

Ken McGreevy provided the report of the Nominating Committee and presented the
officers currently nominated for the four elected positions. 

President: Memo Keswick
Vice President: Loui Tucker
Secretary: Ken McGreevy
Treasurer: Sabine Zappe

His report was accepted.  Hollis called for nominations from the floor. Mandy Stracke
was nominated for the position of Secretary but she declined the nomination.
Nominations were closed. The vote was taken and all officers were elected to their
respective offices.

President Lucy Chang (in absentia) was thanked for her service and there was a round
of cheers and applause.

Laura Douglass presented the Finance Committee’s Budget.  See attached.  The new
“Fund-Raising Drive” category was explained, and it was noted that the final price of the
items had not been set.  A motion was made to accept the Budget for the 2013-2014
fiscal year and it passed.

Dan Unger was not present to provide the report of the Promotion Committee but Gary
Anderson, a member of that committee, explained the recent request for a grant from
the Kolo Festival Committee for the purpose of paying for airfare and hotel accom-
modations for Yves Moreau to teach at Kolo Festival in November 2013 at the Croatian
Center in San Francisco.  The request for $1200 from Promotion Fund was approved.
Sabine will contact Jerry Duke about the check.

Connie Hull was not present to provide the Scholarship Committee report, but her
proposal for a student membership fee category of $25 (see attached) was discussed. 
Bill Lidicker confirmed that a change in the bylaws was not necessary.  After some
discussion, the Board decided that being a half-time students at an accredited school
would be sufficient for receiving the student rate and the proposal was edited
accordingly.
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A motion was made and passed to approve the Student Membership policy document
as amended.  Loui will make the appropriate changes in the on-line application form,
the PayPal link, and other web pages as necessary.  She will also write a short article
announcing the initiation of the Student Membership category to appear in the next
issue of Let’s Dance! magazine. 

Loui Tucker presented the proposal of the Publicity Committee to use $1000 to
purchase t-shirts and/or totebags in time to sell them at the upcoming Statewide
Festival in Santa Barbara.  See attached proposal.  These items would act as publicity
for folk dancing in general when dancers use/wear the items in public, and they would
also generate revenue for the Federation.  

There was a discussion regarding whether to purchase only totebags or a combination
of totebags and t-shirts. Loui was directed to use the $1000 to get the best deal
possible, with the understanding that purchase of certain amounts often provides a
lower total cost, but to lean in the direction of more totebags than t-shirts. The motion
was made to grant this request for funds and the motion passed.

Sabine Zappe presented a proposed form (see attached) for tracking in-kind donations. 
There was a discussion regarding why we need to keep track of in-kind donations.  It
will be useful to know for budgeting purposes in the event someone who is currently
donating goods or services can no longer provide, or chooses to stop providing, those
goods or services, at which time the Federation will have to decide to pay for the items
or discontinue their use. The motion was made and passed for Sabine to email this
form to Board members with an explanation, and request that they submit the form to
her.  She will keep track of these submissions. 

Hollis Radin presented an email sent by Diane Baker from Federation South (see
attached).  There was some discussion about the concept of providing folk dance
teachers to conferences and workshops with physical education teachers, how it might
be funded, how it might be used, what kinds of support materials would need to be
created, etc.  

A motion was made to form an ad-hoc committee to explore the concept.  The motion
passed.  The following individuals said they would be interested in working on this ad-
hoc committee: Hollis Radin, Ken McGreevy, Adony Beniares, Gary Anderson, Cricket
Raybern, Nancy Kaye.  It was suggested that Barbara Frevert might be interested in
working on the committee and that she should be contacted when a date and time are
set for a first meeting.

Hollis noted that the agenda included requests from Lucy Chang for help with the It
Takes Two! couples workshop planned for June 8, particularly in the area of refresh-
ments. Memo Keswick, Louise Lidicker, and Marija Hillis said they would be willing to
help.  

Bill Lidkicker announced that September 7 has been set for the next New Dancers
Festival in Berkeley.
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Loui reported that Lucy’s concept of creating a “Dancers on Call” amateur performing
group using willing Federation members is taking shape.  One performance is already
scheduled and dancers interested in participating have been emailing their information.

Kevin Greek reported that he now has 15 dancers who have volunteered to participate
in the flashmob to take place at the Silk Road Festival on May 18. He is planning two
simple dances and has sent video link and instructions to the volunteers.  The show is
at 3:00. There is only 30 minutes total, so it will be hard to fit in much teaching. Edessa
will be playing 4:00-5:30.  It was suggested that some back issues of Let’s Dance!
should be available, as well as a list of local places to dance.  Loui will provide Kevin
with a list of places to dance; Gary Anderson will provide some back issues of Let’s
Dance!

There was a discussion regarding making the minutes of Federation meetings available
through the Federation website. Laura felt it would increase transparency and
accessibility.  Loui commented that her experience with similar minutes posted on other
websites is that the pages get little traffic.  A motion was made and passed to post the
minutes of the meetings from the last two years on the Federation website.  The
minutes will not include attachments, but they will be provided if requested.  Loui will
write an article for Let’s Dance! magazine noting the addition of the minutes and will
track the number of hits the page receives.  If it appears that the pages are being
accessed, an effort will be made to add the minutes of earlier meetings to the website.

Newly elected President Memo Keswick said his first concern was the selection of a site
and the formation of a committee to begin working on Statewide 2014.  He said he
would like the Board to meet and come up with a list of criteria (wood floor, ample safe
parking, nearby restaurants and accommodations, etc.), and then put the festival out for
bid.  He feels that we need to involve the Federation members and member clubs early
on and allow them the opportunity to set up the Festival rather than the Board selecting
a location and then trying to find the people willing to put on the festival.

After determining that an adequate number of Board members will be attending
Statewide in Santa Barbara May 17-10, Memo called for a Board Meeting at that time,
the specific time and place to be determined, either at lunch or dinner on Saturday.

The meeting was adjourned at 12:15 PM.  
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Analysis of Federation Club membership - comparing 2012 and 2013 figures
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